NEW MEXICO SCHOOL FOR THE BLIND & VISUALLY IMPAIRED
BOARD OF REGENTS REGULAR MEETING

17 DECEMBER 2004
NMSBVI MAIN CAMPUS
ALAMOGORDO, NM

I.
Call to Order, 8:55 a.m., Friday, December 17, 2004
The regularly scheduled meeting was called to order by President David Baland at 8:55 a.m., Friday, December 17, 2004.  Board members present were: David Baland, Katherine Ingold, Alicia McAninch, and Brian Quintana.  Regent James Miyagishima arrived at 12:10 p.m.  Staff members participating were: Superintendent Dianna Jennings, Retha Coburn, Director of Business & Finance, Dr. Kenalea Johnson, Director of Outreach, Justin Burks, Director of Plant Operations, Veronica Gallegos, Human Resources Coordinator, Linda Lyle, Director of Early Childhood Programs, and Carolyn Vick, Student Services Coordinator.  John Williams, Executive Assistant, was recorder.

II.
Pledge of Allegiance
President Baland led the audience in the pledge of allegiance to the Flag of the United States of America.
8:56 a.m. to 10:35 a.m. – The Board proceeded to Bert Reeves Auditorium to participate in the NMSBVI Christmas Program.  Following the Christmas Program the Board of Regents and members of the Leadership Team proceeded to Pre Voc for the Major Focus presentation.
III.
Introduction of Guests
There were no guests present.
IV.
Announcements – Comments

Katherine Ingold –Wished good morning to everyone in attendance.  She stated that she feels that the Christmas Program that she attended this morning was the most enjoyable event she has attended this holiday season.  She stated that the program was very emotional for her.  She thanked the students and staff for a wonderful program.  She stated that she attended the NMSBVI Thanksgiving lunch and it was very nice.
Brian Quintana – Wished everyone a good morning.    
David Baland – Wished everyone in attendance a good morning.  He stated that since the last Board of Regent’s meeting he has left several messages for the representative regarding the school but has had no luck getting a return phone call.  He stated that he had an interesting conversation with a lobbyist about procuring funds for the school.  This lobbyist had some great ideas that will be shared later on in this meeting.  He wished Happy Holidays to everyone in attendance.
Alicia McAninch –  Wished Happy Holidays to her fellow Regents and students and staff.  She stated that she is very excited about the passage and signing of the IDEA Reauthorization bill.  She stated that she knows that everyone is excited about this accomplishment.  She congratulated all of the staff who worked diligently to get the support of our legislators.  She stated that she took the opportunity to visit different areas on the campus since the last Board of Regent’s meeting.  She was able to purchase some items during the Pre Voc Christmas Bazaar, and Nancy Apprill’s Busy Bears.  She also visited with the staff and students during Wanda Raney’s Land of Enchowment open house.  She wished everyone a Merry Christmas and a Happy Holidays.
James Miyagishima – was not present.  President Baland stated that James Miyagishima is not present because he had eye surgery yesterday.  James Miyagishima had indicated that he would try to attend this meeting, but it may not be until later in the day.  President Baland asked that everyone in attendance be very encouraging and supportive of James Miyagishima during this tough time.  He has been doing a great job as a Regent and everyone is looking forward to his quick recovery and return.      
V. Input

A. Public Input.

There were no guests present for public input.
B. Parent Input.  

There were no parents present for parent input.
VI.
Board Activities

A. Agenda.  

President Baland asked if there were any revisions to, or questions concerning the Board agenda.  There were no revisions to, or questions concerning the agenda.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to approve the agenda as presented.  (carried unanimously)

B.
Minutes, Regular Meeting of November 12, 2004.  

President Baland asked if there were any corrections to the presented minutes.  President Baland stated during the November 12 meeting the Board made and approved a motion to lower the Domestic High Yield exposure in our unrestricted investment account from the current allocation of 7% to 3%.  The request that was submitted to the State Investment Council reflected the exposure be lowered to 2%.  President Baland asked if the Board would like to amend the motion contained in the November 12 minutes to reflect the 2% decrease, or is it the desire of the Board to ask the State Investment Council to adjust the exposure back up to 3% as adopted by the current motion.  The Board’s consensus was to ask the State Investment Council to adjust the exposure back up to 3% as noted in the November 12 motion.  There were no corrections to the presented minutes.
UPON A MOTION by Brian Quintana, seconded by Katherine Ingold, the Board moved to approve the minutes of the Regular Meeting of November 12, 2004 as presented.  (carried unanimously)

C.
Superintendent’s Report.  

Superintendent Jennings offered her apologies for the late submission of her Superintendent’s Report.  She stated that in addition to what is contained in her report she would like to inform the Board that Linda Lyle provided her with the name of a contact within the Fraternal Order of the Police who has some land on Jefferson, in Albuquerque, which has been vacant for quite some time.  She stated that Linda Lyle and herself have been in contact with the President of the Fraternal Order of the Police to inquire about this land, which may be suitable for the ECP relocation.  The President of the Fraternal Order of the Police provided them with the name of a person who has been chairing a committee that is currently looking at that land and what options they have for the land.  She stated that she has been in contact with that chairperson.  The committee has some ideas for the land.  She stated that she has been in touch with Jim Gifford, the commercial realtor who has been working in our behalf, to request that he contact the Fraternal Order of the Police regarding the land.  Jim Gifford has had some preliminary conversation with the chairperson of the committee.  She stated that they are going to try to schedule a meeting in the middle of January to discuss our needs and their land.  Superintendent Jennings thanked the Board of Regents for being support of the NMSBVI Christmas Program.  It is always a thrill for the students and staff when our Board of Regents attends one of their activities and/or programs.  Superintendent Jennings stated that at this time she does not know if this will be Katherine Ingold’s last Board meeting.  Her 6-year term as a Regent expires at the end of this month and as of this date we have not heard from the Governor’s Office whether she will be reappointed or another Regent will be identified.  She stated that she would like to express her gratitude to Katherine Ingold for the incredible work and dedication that she has brought to NMSBVI as a member of the Board of Regents.  She stated that it has been wonderful working with Katherine Ingold during this past 6 years.  She stated that her expertise in a number of areas has really helped the school to grow.  Her passion for the children, and what is in their best interest is evident in everything that Katherine Ingold does.  Superintendent Jennings stated that it has been a real honor to have her on the Board of Regents, and knowing her personally and professionally.  
President Baland stated that since the Superintendent addressed the need for land and a new facility for the ECP he wanted to inform the Board that he has recently been in touch with a lobbyist.  This gentleman has done some work for organizations that serve the disabled.  President Baland stated that he briefed this gentleman on the need to locate an appropriate site for the construction of a new ECP site.  This gentleman explained that when any organization has a large fiscal need, and this need will be addressed to the state legislature, it would be very beneficial to the organization to retain the services of a lobbyist.  A lobbyist can ensure that the needs of the organization stay in the forefront of all legislative committees and does not end up in a pool of other organizations needs.  In addition a lobbyist is able to utilize a large number of contacts, and if needed by the retaining organization, can involve the media.  President Baland asked the Board if they feel that it would be beneficial for NMSBVI to procure a lobbyist to assist us in obtaining state support and funding for a new ECP site.  Katherine Ingold stated that she knows of a highly experienced lobbyist who could be asked to meet with the Board to discuss the services provided by and fees associated with the retention of a lobbyist.  President Baland suggested that we put together a subcommittee to explore the possible retention of a lobbyist as well as other funding sources for our ECP project.  The subcommittee cannot be comprised of more that 2 members of the Board of Regents.  President Baland stated that he feels the subcommittee should be comprised of 2 Regents, the Superintendent, and the Director of Business and Finance.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she feels that Mr. Greg Trapp, NM Commission f/t Blind would also be beneficial as a member of the subcommittee.  She stated that she will get in touch with Mr. Trapp and see if she can arrange a meeting with him to discuss lobbyist’s services.  President Baland recommended that he and Katherine Ingold be on the subcommittee as representatives of the Board of Regents.  Katherine Ingold agreed to serve on the subcommittee.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she will check to ensure that the school would not be in violation of any state statute by retaining the services of a lobbyist.  
VII.
Business and Finance.

A. Personnel Report – December 2004  

Veronica Gallegos stated that she has nothing to add to the presented report but would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions or concerns expressed by the Board.
B. Monthly Investment Report – October 2004.
Retha Coburn presented the monthly investment report for October 2004.  She stated that October was a positive month for our investment portfolio.  She stated that she has nothing to add but would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions or concerns expressed by the Board.  
C. FY-04 Operating Budget/Expense Report – October 2004.
Retha Coburn stated that this report includes budget revisions.  Retha Coburn reviewed those areas that reflect significant revisions.  She stated that the revisions that are reflected in this report are the result of a meeting involving all members of the Leadership Team.  Following her review she stated that she would be happy to answer any questions or concerns that the Board may have.  She stated that NMSBVI is remaining within the designated overall limits as approved by the Board.  President Baland stated that page 8 reflects a significant drop in the technician salaries for the Resource Center.  These salaries dropped from $108,278.00 to $39,932.00.  He asked for an explanation.  Retha Coburn stated that the decrease under that line item is due to reclassification of positions.  Some of the technicians were reclassified and are now reflected under the Assistant/Supervisor salaries line item which accounts for the increase of that line item to $62,658.00.  Alicia McAninch stated that page 2 reflects an increase in the field trip line item of $10,000.00.  She asked for an explanation of this increase.  Retha Coburn stated that in November there was an adjustment of $10,000.00 because we received a check in the amount of $10,000.00 from the NMSVH Foundation for the Close Up program, which was a field trip for the students to Washington D.C.  President Baland stated that page 17 reflects an increase in the supplies line item from $7,000.00 to $33,000.00.  Retha Coburn stated that that line item increase is because we are anticipating a change in our accounting software.  We are looking to move away from Blackbaud due to ongoing problems that we have been experiencing, and moving to another package which is under review at this time.  We anticipate bringing a recommendation before the Board in February 2005.  We have increased this line item so that the funding has been identified and set aside for the new accounting software.  Alicia McAninch stated that page 3 indicates an increase of $64,146.24 for the Professional Fees/Consulting line item.  She asked if that deals with related services.  Retha Coburn stated that this is actually one of the major adjustments to this budget.  She stated that when this budget was proposed the budget for the related services within the ECP were salary dollars.  However those employees have left the school.  Linda Lyle has worked to obtain a contract with a company that provides the same services that were provided by those employees.  This resulted in the movement of funding from the Professional Salaries line item to the Professional Fees/Consulting line item.  Alicia McAninch noted that page 4 reflects an increase of $14,500.00 under the Travel line item.  She asked for an explanation.  Retha Coburn stated that we have an additional Outreach Itinerant Teacher that we did not previously increase the travel budget for.  The $14,500.00 increase is to cover travel expenses for the new Outreach Itinerant Teacher and allow travel funds for training of all of the Outreach Itinerant Teachers.  President Baland asked if there were any other questions or concerns.  There were no other questions or concerns.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Brian Quintana, the Board moved to approve the FY-04 Operating Budget/Expense Report - October 2004 as presented.  (carried unanimously)

D. Balance Sheet, October 2004. 
Retha Coburn presented the October 2004 balance sheet.  She stated that she does not have anything to add to the reports but would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  President Baland asked if there were any questions or comments regarding the balance sheets for October 2004.  There were no questions or comments.  
VIII.
Executive Session.
11:05 a.m. to 11:55 a.m., December  17, 2004
UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Brian Quintana, the Board moved to enter into Executive Session at 11:05 a.m., Friday, December 17, 2004, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act to discuss Limited Personnel Issues, Confidential Student Information, Hiring of New Certified Staff, Legal Issues, and Annual Orientation to the Superintendent Evaluation Process.   Participating in the Executive Session will be all members of the Board of Regents, Superintendent Jennings, Veronica Gallegos, and Linda Lyle.  Roll call vote:  Katherine Ingold – aye, Brian Quintana – aye, President Baland – aye, Alicia McAninch – aye. 

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to come out of Executive Session at 11:55 a.m., Friday, December 17, 2004 where the only items discussed were Limited Personnel Issues, Confidential Student Information, Legal Issues, and Annual Orientation to the Superintendent Evaluation Process.  Roll call vote:  Katherine Ingold – aye, Brian Quintana – aye, President Baland – aye, Alicia McAninch – aye.
IX. Major Focus – PreVoc Programs
Following the NMSBVI Student Christmas Program the Board of Regents proceeded to the Pre Vocational shop for a tour and full explanation of the programs and instruction provided to the NMSBVI students.  Following this presentation, Steve Standefer, Pre Voc Instructor presented all members of the Board with a pen and pencil set that was had made by the Pre Voc students.
X. Policies & Procedures.

A.
Annual Review of NMSVH Policy 345, Investment Policy.

John Williams explained that NMSVH Policy 345 is required to be reviewed by the Board of Regents on an annual basis.  The presented policy does not contain any revisions with the exception of the school name change.  Because there are no changes to the content of the policy a motion to approve is not needed.  Retha Coburn stated that she spoke with representatives of the NM State Investment Council.  Following their review of this policy they did not recommend any changes to our investment strategy.  President Baland asked if there were any questions or comments regarding this policy.  There were no questions or comments.    
B. Revision of NMSVH Policy 206, Confidentiality of Records and Documents.

Veronica Gallegos stated that we have recently had some employment verification requests that were asking for more information than our policy allowed us to release.  Some of these requests were for information that should, due to the nature of the request, be released.  She stated that she had a discussion with legal counsel on this matter, and specifically on a matter that involved a settlement between NMSVH and a former employee that contained stipulations.  She stated that there was also a concern that we could not release any information on performance, which could be vital to an employer requesting an employment verification.  Legal counsel indicated that we can, in good faith, discuss factual information regarding either the employee’s job performance and its contents, and disciplinary action.  We have taken input from legal counsel and added verbiage to this policy that will allow the release of this information.  President Baland asked who we would be sharing this type of information with.  Veronica Gallegos stated that primarily it would be employers requesting employment verification on a previous NMSBVI employee.  We would only release the information as a result of an official request.  In addition we have changed the school name throughout the document.  President Baland asked if there were any questions or concerns regarding the revision to NMSVH Policy 206.  There were no questions or concerns.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSVH Policy 206, Confidentiality of Records and Documents, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
XI.
Other Items

A. Western Symposium Conference.
Superintendent Jennings stated that this agenda item was tabled during the November 12, 2004 Board of Regents meeting pending a more detailed explaination and development of a formal request.  Linda Lyle presented a request that asks for the Board’s approval to allow NMSBVI to act as the fiscal agent for the 2005 Western Symposium Conference to be held in Albuquerque June 16 – 18, 2005.  She stated that as fiscal agent it would be the responsibility of NMSBVI to manage the funds currently held by the Western Symposium as well as any funds received as a result of registration and other fees.  NMSBVI would be responsible for liquidating any debt incurred due to this conference, using only Western Symposium funds.  No NMSBVI funds would be utilized.  Linda Lyle stated that the Western Symposium is a group of seven states whose Early Childhood Programs for their respective schools for the deaf and blind have joined together to put on a conference every two years.  New Mexico has been part of the symposium for many years.  We are proud this year to partner with New Mexico School for the Deaf to host the conference.  The Western Symposium currently has $7,000.00 in seed money from the last conference, hosted by Wyoming.  Registration fees at $85.00 per registration will amount to $29,750.00 and the anticipated food cost is $14,000.00.  The cost of a deaf interpreter contract will be approximately $5,000.00.  She stated that history has shown that attendance at these conferences has never been a problem.  In the past a cap has been required so that the conference was not over-crowded.  All fees for speakers are covered by the seven schools who are part of the Western Symposium.  As you can see by the above figures, the Western Symposium is very self supporting.  We only ask that NMSBVI act as the fiscal agent during this year’s conference.  Any funds left over from the conference will go to the host school for next year’s conference.  President Baland asked if we are allowed to set up a cost center for an outside event.  Retha Coburn stated that that is allowed because we are simply holding money in trust for others.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Brian Quintana, the Board moved to approve the request to allow NMSBVI to be the fiscal agent for the 2005 Western Symposium Conference. (carried unanimously)   

B.
Plant Operations Update.

Justin Burks presented the Plant Operations Update for December 2004.  He stated that he has nothing significant to add to his report but would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  The Board had no questions or concerns regarding his report.  Justin Burks stated that in an effort to keep future Board agendas uncluttered he proposes that a formal Plant Operations Update only be provided to the Board when there is significant information that needs to be presented.  The Board concurred with the proposal presented by Justin Burks.

C.
Regent Travel.
Superintendent Jennings stated that Alamogordo now has a commercial air carrier providing service between Albuquerque and Alamogordo.  She presented the Westward Airways flight schedule and fees for the Board’s information.  The Board of Regents has been utilizing the State Transportation planes for Regent travel to Alamogordo for Board meetings.  The cost of this has been approximately $600.00 one way, $1200.00 roundtrip.  The Westward Airways schedule indicates that they can provide this service at a total cost of approximately $450.00 roundtrip for 3 passengers.  President Baland stated that given the low rates offered by Westward Airways he does not see that the Board of Regents can continue to justify the use of the State Transportation plane, except in urgent situations when a flight may not be available.  John Williams pointed out that the schedule for Westward Airways has a flight coming to Alamogordo with an arrival time of 8:50 a.m.  This time will work for our normal meeting convening time of 9:00 a.m.  However, return flights are somewhat restrictive.  The earliest return flight would depart Alamogordo at 3:55 p.m.  The Board of Regent’s meetings have been adjourning at approximately 1:00 p.m.  This would require the Board to remain in Alamogordo for almost 3 hours after the meeting before returning to Albuquerque.  After much discussion the Board elected to begin utilizing commercial air services provided by Westward Airways.  In an effort to work around their flight schedules the Board elected to change the meeting convening times to 10:00 a.m. versus 9:00 a.m. (pending acceptance by Regent James Miyagishima who was not present during this discussion).  In addition, since the meetings have not been taking all day, the Board elected to revise the annual Board meeting schedule in June 2005 to reflect meetings every 8 weeks versus every 6 weeks.  This will result in a savings to NMBVI and will allow the Board to conduct a full day’s worth of business before departing on commercial air carrier at 3:55 p.m.  

D.
Regent Statement to Board and Staff.

Katherine Ingold made the following statement in light of the possibility that her term as a member of the NMSBVI Board of Regents will be ending December 31, 2004.
We will not know until after the first of the year whether or not I will be returning to this Board.  For six years I have been privileged to serve as a Regent for the New Mexico School for the Blind and Visually Impaired.  I have loved the children, and admired and respected our staff.

My six years of service to the school have been a rewarding, growing, loving experience.  I have never missed a Board meeting or an emergency telephone meeting.  I have attended one APH convention, three AER international conventions, plus numerous other meetings and events.  The school came first for my husband and we scheduled our lives around board meetings and school events.  It was not a sacrifice for us.

I was a member of the previous Board which had some tough challenges.  Some of that Board’s major team efforts were:

· The Department of Justice Stipulation arrived; we had to approve the policies that fulfilled its terms.

· Our Superintendent accepted another position; we filled the vacated position by promoting from within; we chose wisely.

· The School had a major morale situation.  We supported and approved our capable superintendent’s changes.

· In the absence of a college VI certification program in this state, we established our own Teacher Preparation Program.


Some of the things I personally initiated during that period were:

· Bringing the school into compliance with State Purchasing Statutes:  Audits had not revealed the noncompliance.  After showing the Board a $260,000 error on the first page of an audit report, plus other errors, a new auditing firm confirmed the purchasing noncompliance plus other discrepancies.  It is now a pleasure to not spend hours before board meetings checking input from Finance & Administration.

· I questioned why our school was not receiving USDA funds.  By accepting funds we opened the door to receive other monies.  I encouraged other food service changes.  The result has been that we now have an excellent food service program.

· The School’s Foundation was not acting in accordance with the Articles of Incorporation which, among other things, requires the Board of Regents to be directors of the Foundation.  The Foundation is now getting back into compliance.

Some of my most pleasant moments on both Boards have been recognizing talents among our people.  It was an honor to be a part of the hiring or promotion of so many of our staff.  We have acquired a completely different management team in the last six years.  I am proud of our management team.  Thank you to each of you for your dedication and service.

In 2003 we started with a new Board.  It has been a joy to work with each of our Regents.  Thank you fellow Regents for making these meetings a pleasure to attend.
Five ordinary people who work as a team can do extraordinary things.  In 2005 this Board will have the opportunity to do extraordinary work in building or buying a new facility in Albuquerque.  If I am returned to the Board, I will work hard to progress this and all the Board work.  If I am not returned to the Board, my prayers and best wishes will be with the Board and the staff, and I will leave with the very best memories of all of you.

Thank you all.

President Baland stated that he has had the chance to work with Katherine Ingold the last two years and he appreciates her attention to detail, and her knowledge of the English language.  He presented a statue of two bronze bears to her in recognition of her work as a member of the NMSVH Board of Regents.  The inscription reads:  Katherine Ingold, NMSVH Board of Regents, 1999 – 2004, Thanks for Caring.  He stated that it has been a pleasure working with her.  All attendees applauded Katherine Ingold for her work and dedication to NMSVH.
XII. Information to the Board.

A.
Board Meeting Schedule.  
There were no questions or comments.
B.
Correspondence/Newspaper Articles.
There were no questions or comments. 
C.
Project Tasking.

There were no questions or comments.
D.
Student Trust Checklist – November 2004.
There were no questions or comments.

General Fund Checklist – November 2004.
There were no questions or comments.

XIII.
Meeting Adjourned at 12:20 p.m., Friday, December 17, 2004
(Approved 2/4/05)



(Approved 2/4/05)
​​​​​​​_______________________

​​​​​            ________________________
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